



MARIJUANA DELIVERY: ADDRESSING CONCERNS AND PUBLIC POLICY ISSUES

By Spence Purnell June 2019

Despite the growing retail legality of marijuana, states and counties are outlawing delivery. This stems from several concerns such as certifying the age of the buyer, impaired driving and accidents, violent robbery of delivery vehicles, local variation in regulations, and illegal imposters in the market. There are obvious desirables of marijuana delivery as well such as preventing impaired persons from driving to get more product, helping mobility-debilitated medical patients, and allowing persons who live in cities that ban dispensaries to still have access to a legal product in the state. Delivery of marijuana is currently legal in some California counties, Oregon, Nevada, and Canada. This paper briefly reviews the regulatory history of alcohol delivery and how it relates to marijuana, reviews research on the issues described above, and provides public policy discussion for each issue.

HISTORY OF REGULATION

Marijuana delivery is part of a larger direct-to-consumer market that has a long history of state and federal regulation. These laws date back to 1890 with the Wilson Act, which gave states the authority to regulate intoxicating liquors, and was significant as one of the first federal legislative changes that gave alcohol distinct regulations from other articles of the Interstate Commerce Clause.¹

For decades afterward, the three-tiered system—which requires manufacturers to sell to wholesalers, who then sell to retailers—effectively made direct-to-consumer shipping impossible, especially across state lines. That is until California created a reciprocity law in 1986 that allowed California wineries to ship to other states as long as the inverse was allowed as well. States that held out were challenged in the Supreme Court decision in *Granholm vs Heald*, which ruled that it was unconstitutional to treat in-state and out-of-state liquor products differently, forcing most states to adopt lenient direct shipping laws.²

The advent of third party providers (TPPs)—firms that market and sell the wine but do not distribute and therefore do not need a winery license—has opened the market up even further. Large and small wineries across the United States have benefited greatly from this transformation, now possessing the ability to grow unique and fine wines safely in the knowledge that there will be an online market for their product without having to set up their own online marketing and sales operation. Today, some 89% of Americans have access to delivered alcohol.³

A good starting point for marijuana delivery regulations would be to transfer current alcohol and third-party provider laws to licensed marijuana businesses. Colorado's Amendment 64 is the closest law to this end, stating that the intent of the law is to regulate marijuana like alcohol, but it provides no legally binding effect. Ultimately, with changes to federal code, interstate marijuana delivery would work just like alcohol. However, states will have to deal with intrastate issues that arguably would not be solved even with interstate shipping agreements.

States and locales face the decision of whether to permit marijuana delivery services within their respective jurisdictions. Currently, most legal states have allowed cities and counties to place outright bans on marijuana dispensaries and deliveries. Some major concerns of these groups are the ability of companies to verify age and not serve underage customers, the possibility of impaired driving, possible inconsistencies within the law, violent robbery of

delivery vehicles, and imposter companies. This paper demonstrates how many of these concerns are not new phenomena and can be addressed by a combination of free market forces and an appropriate governing environment that should make outright bans unnecessary.

AGE VERIFICATION AND YOUTH USE

There is a concern that underage youth will gain access to regulated marijuana as a result of delivery by bypassing age verification requirements. Since legalization is new, there is minimal evidence regarding the impact of legalization on teen use specifically.

Nonetheless, a careful study concluded that legalization in states that allow delivery, such as Oregon, has not been associated with greater prevalence of teen use compared to the period preceding legalization, although teens who had already tried marijuana prior to legalization did increase usage slightly.⁴ In all legal states, the body of literature and data suggest that legalization has had no impact on the prevalence of teen use.⁵ It logically follows that delivery itself is likely not to blame for any apparent increases in youth marijuana use.

Age verification is a legitimate concern in expanding the marijuana delivery market and fortunately has mostly been dealt with by the alcohol industry. In the age of the internet, a common solution is to require government ID at the time of purchase and time of delivery, something that already happens in most marijuana businesses. Delivery itself presents no unique risk beyond current practices, as any person of age could currently walk into a retail store to buy alcohol or marijuana and give it to minors outside the store. Distribution to minors could still remain a criminal activity even with legal delivery. Packages should be clearly labeled as marijuana products and display warnings for minors. States can and do take even more extreme steps like requiring detailed delivery records, GPS tracking, underage marijuana training that highlights the risks of underage use, and extensive training requirements for delivery drivers so they adhere to regulations strictly. Ultimately, however, delivery is simply an extension of a standard point-of-sale transaction and any attendant consequences on teenage use are unlikely to change based upon the availability of delivery services.

IMPAIRED DRIVING AND ACCIDENTS

There is a concern that permitting marijuana delivery will expand access to marijuana and therefore result in more impaired driving. The same data and logic that apply to youth use also apply to impaired driving. While determining the actual level of impairment from marijuana use can be difficult, there is no discernible increase in marijuana-related accidents or fatalities in legalized states, including those with delivery. Again, while there is no research that attempts to directly connect the availability of marijuana delivery services to an increase in impaired drivers or accidents, the current research captures delivery states and finds no increase in traffic accidents.

Beyond the empirical evidence, there is little theoretical reasoning as to why delivery would increase the rate of impaired driving. It is at least equally as plausible that delivery will keep already impaired individuals from driving to purchase more product. As many states have banned the use of marijuana in public, delivery may encourage more consumers to consume in the safety of their homes without ever having to leave. States could take further steps to ensure that delivery drivers are not impaired while making deliveries, like requiring regular drug tests of drivers.

VIOLENT CRIME

Another major concern surrounding delivery is the robbery of delivery vehicles.⁷ Colorado Governor Hickenlooper has notably opposed marijuana delivery for this very reason, claiming that having drivers going around the city with *any* amount of marijuana is "just a hazard." The main concern is that delivery vehicles, flush with cash and marketable product, represent an easy target for violent criminals.

Los Angeles police agree with Governor Hickenlooper that delivery would be a hazard, stating that delivery vehicles will be carrying at least \$10,000 in cash, making them premier robbery targets. A popular third-party provider (TPP) website called Weedmaps says that representation is misleading, "A delivery service isn't a big truck with cannabis leaves painted all over it, ringing a bell and driving around the neighborhood." According to Weedmaps, marijuana delivery works nearly exactly the same as food delivery services. Regular street vehicles with unarmed drivers discreetly bring limited amounts of product directly to the doorstep. For example, many marijuana-legal states have regulated the marking on marijuana delivery vehicles to avoid identification. Other crime-related concerns may be legitimate but are not difficult to alleviate through various measures.

First, most recreational marijuana-legal states, including Colorado, Washington, California and Oregon, limit recreational purchases to a maximum of one ounce of flower.¹¹ These restrictions are especially important for delivery so that drivers are not overloaded with product or cash. A simple calculation will show the \$10,000 number cited by Los Angeles police to be likely overstated given these regulations. Suppose one driver delivers 10 orders at once (an unlikely occurrence given the time it would take for each delivery and that food delivery drivers typically only carry one to two orders for efficiency purposes.¹²) all of the maximum of one ounce of flower. While prices vary from state to state and are changing, one ounce costs approximately \$250.¹³ At the end of the run the driver would be carrying \$2,500–75% less than the estimated \$10,000 per vehicle. The haul would be even less if the product itself was robbed, as black-market prices are generally lower than prices for legal products. At these levels, marijuana drivers represent no more of a target than retail dispensaries, ATMs, food trucks, dry cleaners, or farmers markets.

Calculating the inverse at the \$10,000 estimate reveals that every driver would be delivering (\$10,000/\$250) 40 ounces of marijuana per run. Most orders fall short of the one-ounce maximum, however, and so it remains highly unlikely that a delivery driver would ever have as much as \$10,000 in their possession.

Second, some states (and private company policies) dictate some form of cash management practice that limits the amount of cash carried and/or protects that cash in a lockbox. Nevada specifically limits the number of deliveries a driver is permitted to make on a single trip. Similar measures will likely be adopted voluntarily by marijuana companies not willing to subject themselves to the risk of robbery. States could also take a more heavy-handed approach by mandating cash handling procedures.

Third, detailed research between delivery and crime is lacking, but just as with the other issues surrounding delivery, we have several years of data available for legal delivery states. The data show that marijuana legalization has either no effect or a negative effect on property crime, marijuana-related offenses, and violent crime rates. In other words, legalization actually resulted in fewer property and violent crimes alongside the obvious reduction in marijuana related charges. The causal relationship is not firmly established, but one of the theoretical explanations is that criminals are much more likely to commit theft and violent robbery for illegal goods that cannot be reported to police. Legalizing marijuana reduces the incentive for crime because the victim can open a formal legal investigation. Making marijuana a legal and popular consumer good in the United States removes it from illegal dealers and gangs, resulting in far fewer people being placed in dangerous situations.

Of course, robberies will still happen and it would be logically easy (but error ridden) to attribute these crimes to legalization as delivery becomes more prominent, yet even dating back to the 1990s there is no empirical evidence that the presence of marijuana delivery leads to increased crime. Marijuana delivery has technically been illegal in California but has existed widespread in practice since the passage of the first medical marijuana laws in the late 1990s. California has seen declining property and violent crime rates since this period, suggesting that marijuana delivery does not lead to large spikes in violent crime. If marijuana deliveries were associated with greater crime, California would have seen large spikes in violent crime while these quasi-legal delivery services operated.

LOCAL DISPENSARY BANS AND PATCHWORK LAWS

While some counties have legally banned retail dispensaries in their jurisdictions, most states have provided an exemption for delivery services into those areas, particularly for medical patients. Common practice in recreational marijuana states, as mentioned above, is to sell only to consumers aged 21 and over and to limit retail purchases to one ounce. Marijuana delivery makes enforcement of these regulations more complex due to the mobile nature of the service. State departments should work together as well as with private companies to create an efficient and consumer-friendly solution that respects individual privacy.

The marijuana delivery company Eaze has attempted to solve this problem by requiring a valid address and medical card, when relevant, to place an order, and then checking for a matching 21 and over ID or upon delivery.¹⁷ However, this requires cooperation between all delivery order processors, the state regulatory agency, and local regulators, and currently can take up to hours to verify one order.¹⁸ An even more onerous approach found in California and Nevada requires that all delivery vehicles be equipped with a GPS system.¹⁹

All that is necessary is that the processor verify that the purchaser meets state and local requirements, something that could be automated with better state technology and datasharing capabilities.²⁰ For example, any delivery order processors could register with the state and gain limited access to state and local databases that are pre-configured to work with delivery processors to verify the eligibility of a purchaser across many potential areas, such as age, medical status, local jurisdictional laws and more. These checks can be done at the time of purchase and if the databases are properly organized and communicating in real time, can be executed in just seconds instead of hours.

A state pre-emption on local bans on delivery will greatly reduce private compliance costs but represents a heavy-handed approach from the states, as California has recently experienced. In April of 2019, over a dozen California cities sued the state's Bureau of Cannabis Control (BCC) to overturn such regulation. The cities argue that local control extends to prohibiting marijuana sales originating in other cities from being transported or delivered to their jurisdictions. But there is no relevant example where lawful purchases can be banned by municipalities, excepting uniquely dangerous substances like explosives. Since private marijuana possession and cultivation is now lawful in the state, the best analogy again is from alcohol, where the law allows purchases remotely from licensed businesses and deliveries anywhere (with ID verification). Notably, virtually all emerging innovations in online servicing use an interjurisdictional contract model that is outright incompatible with municipal bans. The state has also argued that it has regulatory jurisdiction because it funds the public roads in question. California's nascent legal marijuana market cannot remain functional under such an onerous ban, as the cities' approach only undermines further development. Protecting remote delivery provides a balanced policy mix, as the state will still allow locales to ban retail stores; however, still allowing for delivery helps ensure that consumers won't turn to the black market in those areas. Better equipped state technology and cooperation with private firms could make the consumer experience and regulation as seamless as the retail experience has been.

IMPOSTER SYNDROME

The state of Nevada is struggling with the issue of illegal delivery services posing as legal services on various websites.²¹ Encrypted websites make personal identification difficult and do not require official business licenses to register on the website. The result is that illegal actors can register hundreds of different illegal businesses online without ever divulging any personal information for law enforcement to pursue.

Private companies like Leafly.com are solving this problem by requiring official business identification to register on the website for sales.²² States could legally mandate third-party apps like leafly.com to require this information and then consistently monitor websites for businesses operating without a license. The state could take further advantage of this coordination by requiring consumers to enter the business identification number at the time of purchase as well. A lighter approach would be an educational campaign to help consumers identify illegal websites posing as legal services.

Policymakers should consider that price is often the main concern of consumers in this space, and Nevada is among the highest priced in the nation, with prices still rising.²³ Legal regimes that impose production costs both directly, like taxes, and indirectly, like regulations, serve to raise legal prices and thus make the black market more attractive.

For example, Nevada places a 15% excise tax at wholesale, another 10% excise tax at retail, and another 6%–8% of regular sales tax, potentially raising the end price by up to 38% in some areas.²⁴ Nevada also imposes a costly fee on cultivators to fund a relatively strict mandatory lab testing regime to test for aspergillus, a low-risk but potentially disease-causing fungi that can grow in plants like marijuana but has yet to be causally associated with marijuana smoking and disease, as we also commonly breathe aspergillus.²⁵ Some estimates suggest that 40% of product fails quality standards, significantly raising the price of wholesale marijuana.²⁶ A cultivation license also requires a \$30,000 initial fee and a recurring \$10,000 fee.²⁷

Nevada restricts outdoor grows, which would be difficult given climate conditions regardless, but which also limits supply in a state where indoor growers constantly battle humidity and temperature issues.²⁸ Any and all barriers to supply, such as high taxes and various regulations, not just limits on cultivation, contrast with rapidly expanding demand to result in high prices. When shopping online, unwitting consumers can be drawn to illegal sites advertising lower prices because they face no such tax or regulatory requirements. Imposter syndrome will continue to be a problem in delivery states where, mostly due to tax and regulatory requirements, retail marijuana is significantly more expensive than black market marijuana.

CONCLUSION

In many ways delivery is an extension of legalization itself—it simply makes marijuana more accessible. However, there is little reason to suggest that any of the social and economic costs potentially associated with legalization are exacerbated to any extent by allowing delivery services. There is scant evidence that marijuana delivery will increase teen use, increase violent crime, or put more impaired drivers on the road. States will have to find a way to deal with patchwork law-making, such as improved coordination with providers or state supremacy on the issue. Imposter syndrome is only a problem to the extent that retail prices remain higher than black market prices due to taxes and regulations. Overall, delivery will increase access for both medical and recreational patients, and help to eliminate the black market without dragging along the falsely associated social costs.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Spence Purnell is a policy analyst at Reason Foundation, where he works on pension reform, Florida policy issues and economic development. Spence has worked on cannabis policy for the last two years with a focus on market design, taxes, and expungement. His work is being featured in Florida, Colorado, and Michigan.

Prior to joining Reason, Spence worked as director of business development at Florida startup Dealers United and as an analyst for the state of Florida's Executive Office of the Governor (Florida Gubernatorial Fellowship).

Spence graduated from Stetson University with a bachelor's degree in political science and is working on an MPA at Florida State, where his research has focused on database infrastructure and analytics, economic development, and policy evaluation methods.

Spence Purnell is based in Florida.





ENDNOTES

- "State and National Regulation of Interstate and Foreign Commerce in Intoxicating Liquors." *Harvard Law Review.* 26(6). 1913. 533–536 (at 534).
- ² Granholm vs. Heald. 544 U.S. 460. (2005).
- Locke, Michelle. "Click, Swirl, Sip? Interest in Online Wine Surges." Associated Press. April 4, 2013 (quoting Steve Gross of the Wine Institute).
- Rusby, Julie C., Erika Westling, Ryann Crowley and John M. Light. "Legalization of Recreational Marijuana and Community Sales Policy in Oregon: Impact on Adolescent Willingness and Intent to Use, Parent Use, and Adolescent Use." *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*, 2017; DOI: 10.1037/adb0000327
- Leung, Janni et. al. "Has the Legalization of Medical and Recreational Cannabis Use in the USA Affected the Prevalence of Cannabis Use and Cannabis Use Disorders?" *Current Addiction Reports*. September, 2018. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40429-018-0224-9#citeas; Angell, Tom. "Teen Marijuana Use Down in Most Legalized States, Federal Data Says." *Marijuana Moment*. December, 2017. https://www.marijuanamoment.net/teen-marijuana-use-legalized-states-federal-data-says/
- Purnell, Spence and Allie Howell. "Does Marijuana Legalization Increase Traffic Accidents?" Reason Foundation. September, 2018. https://reason.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/evaluating-research-marijuana-legalization-traffic-accidents.pdf; Blows, Stephanie, et al. "Marijuana Use and Car Crash Injury." *Addiction*. Vol 100 (5): 605-611. May 2005. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15847617
 - Ingraham, Christopher. "What Marijuana Legalization Did to Car Accident Rates." *The Washington Post*. June 26, 2017.
 - https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2017/06/26/whatmarijuana-legalization-did-to-car-accident-rates/?utm_term=.bad97aabdf5b

- Leins, Kasey. "States Divided on Marijuana Deliveries." *US News and World Report*. April, 2018. https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/articles/2018-04-20/where-colorado-other-states-stand-on-marijuana-deliveries
- Wallace, Alicia. "Exclusive: Here's How Colorado Governor John Hickenlooper Really Feels About Marijuana." *The Cannabist*, *Q&A*. March, 2017. https://www.thecannabist.co/2017/03/31/colorado-governor-john-hickenlooper-marijuana-2017/76411/
- Pascual, Oscar. "California's Legal Marijuana Delivery Services Threatened by Police and Unions." San Fransico Gate. September 4th, 2018. https://blog.sfgate.com/smellthetruth/2018/09/04/californias-legal-marijuana-delivery-services-threatened-by-police-and-unions/
- McGreevy, Patrick. "Police Chiefs Warn of Increased Crime if California Allows Pot Deliveries Statewide." *Los Angeles Times*. September 17, 2018. http://www.latimes.com/politics/la-pol-ca-california-pot-deliveries-state-regulations-20180917-story.html
- ¹¹ Colorado Statute 44-12-402 3 (a) (I)
 - https://advance.lexis.com/documentpage/?pdmfid=1000516&crid=6a517c9b-e2c8-4942-9285-f4b63ac16610&config=014FJAAyNGJkY2Y4Zi1mNjgyLTRkN2YtYmE4OS03NTYzNzYzOTg0OGEKA FBvZENhdGFsb2d592qv2Kywlf8caKqYROP5&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocument%2Fstatut es-legislation%2Furn%3AcontentItem%3A5TYF-BT40-004D-13BV-00008-00&pddocid=urn%3AcontentItem%3A5TYF-BT40-004D-13BV-00008-00&pdcontentcomponentid=234176&pdteaserkey=sr7&pditab=allpods&ecomp=-Jx7kkk&earg=sr7&prid=94fc2496-5a48-4500-b3ba-7e5a7583d8c2; California Health Code 11357
 - https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displayText.xhtml?lawCode=HSC&division=10.&tit le=&part=&chapter=6.&article=2.
- Uber. https://help.uber.com/restaurants/article/how-do-multiple-batched-orders-work?nodeId=f3e13a49-ff20-4097-b540-17518df82da1
- Statista. 2017. https://www.statista.com/statistics/589688/medical-marijuana-prices-by-state/
- Morris, Julian. "Does Legalizing Marijuana Reduce Crime?" Reason Foundation. September, 2018. https://reason.org/wp-content/uploads/does-legalizing-marijuana-reduce-crime.pdf
- See marijuanadelivery.com for companies claiming to have been operating in California since medical legalization.
- "Just the Facts: Crime Trends in California." *California Public Policy Institute*. http://www.ppic.org/publication/crime-trends-in-california/
- 17 https://www.eaze.com/menu
- Quinton, Sophie. "Pizza, Pad Thai, and Pot: Home Delivery of Marijuana is Legal in These States." Pew Charitable Trusts. April, 2018. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2018/04/03/pizza-pad-thai-and-pot-home-delivery-of-marijuana-is-legal-in-these-states
- 19 California Cannabis Portal. https://cannabis.ca.gov/cannabis-regulations/
- ²⁰ Purnell, Spence. "Modernizing the Way States Store and Collect Data." *Reason.org*. March 7, 2018.
- https://reason.org/commentary/modernizing-the-way-states-collect-and-store-datedson Foundation

- Kudialas, Chris. "Cannabis Delivery Imposters are Popping Up All Over Las Vegas." *Leafly Industry Blog.* April, 2018. https://www.leafly.com/news/industry/cannabis-delivery-fraudsters-popping-up-all-over-las-vegas
- ²² Ibid.
- Mcvey, Eli. "Wholesale Marijuana Prices on the Upswing in Nevada Amid Growing Demand." Marijuana Business Daily. July 30th, 2018. https://mjbizdaily.com/chart-wholesale-marijuana-prices-nevada/
- Nevada Code Chapter 453D. https://www.leg.state.nv.us/NRS/NRS-453D.html#NRS453DSec210
- Le Sueur, Hellen. "Marijuana Use and Aspergillus." *National Aspergillus Centre*. November, 2016. https://www.aspergillus.org.uk/content/marijuana-use-and-aspergillosis
- ²⁶ Mcvey. "Wholesale Marijuana Prices on the Upswing in Nevada Amid Growing Demand."
- Nevada Code Chapter 453D. https://www.leg.state.nv.us/NRS/NRS-453D.html#NRS453DSec210
- ²⁸ Ibid.